Monsanto Petition (19-091-01p) for Determination of Non-regulated Status of MON 88702 Cotton

OECD Unique Identifier: MON-887Ø2-4

Draft Plant Pest Risk Assessment

June 2020

Agency Contact Cindy Eck Biotechnology Regulatory Services 4700 River Road USDA, APHIS Riverdale, MD 20737 Fax: (301) 734-8669

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) prohibits discrimination in all its programs and activities on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, religion, age, disability, political beliefs, sexual orientation, or marital or family status. (Not all prohibited bases apply to all programs.) Persons with disabilities who require alternative means for communication of program information (Braille, large print, audiotape, etc.) should contact USDA'S TARGET Center at (202) 720–2600 (voice and TDD).

To file a complaint of discrimination, write USDA, Director, Office of Civil Rights, Room 326–W, Whitten Building, 1400 Independence Avenue, SW, Washington, DC 20250–9410 or call (202) 720–5964 (voice and TDD). USDA is an equal opportunity provider and employer.

Mention of companies or commercial products in this report does not imply recommendation or endorsement by the U.S. Department of Agriculture over others not mentioned. USDA neither guarantees nor warrants the standard of any product mentioned. Product names are mentioned solely to report factually on available data and to provide specific information.

This publication reports research involving pesticides. All uses of pesticides must be registered by appropriate State and/or Federal agencies before they can be recommended.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

A.	INTRODUCTION	2
В.	DEVELOPMENT OF MON 88702 COTTON	4
C.	DESCRIPTION OF INSERTED GENETIC MATERIAL, ITS INHERITANCE AND EXPRESSION, GENE PRODUCTS, AND CHANGES TO PLANT METABOLISM	5
D.	POTENTIAL PLANT PEST AND DISEASE IMPACTS	8
E.	POTENTIAL IMPACTS ON NONTARGET ORGANISMS BENEFICIAL TO AGRICULTURE	9
F.	POTENTIAL FOR ENHANCED WEEDINESS OF MON 88702	14
G.	POTENTIAL IMPACTS ON THE WEEDINESS OF ANY OTHER PLANTS WITH WHICH MON 88702 COTTON CAN INTERBREED	15
H.	POTENTIAL CHANGES TO AGRICULTURE OR CULTIVATION PRACTICE	ES 18
I.	POTENTIAL IMPACTS FROM TRANSFER OF GENETIC INFORMATION TO ORGANISMS WITH WHICH MON 88702 COTTON CANNOT INTERBREED	0) 19
J.	CONCLUSION	21
K.	REFERENCES	22

A. Introduction

Monsanto Company (hereafter referred to as Monsanto) has petitioned the Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS) of the United States Department Agriculture (USDA) for a determination that the genetically engineered (GE) insect-protected cotton event MON-887Ø2-4 (hereafter referred to as MON 88702) is unlikely to pose a plant pest risk and, therefore, should no longer be a regulated article under the APHIS' 7 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) part 340. This petition was assigned the number 19-091-01p, and is hereafter referenced as MON 2019. APHIS administers 7 CFR part 340 under the authority of the plant pest provisions of the Plant Protection Act (PPA) of 2000 (7 U.S.C. 7701 *et seq.*)¹. This plant pest risk assessment was conducted to determine if MON 88702 cotton is unlikely to pose a plant pest risk.

APHIS regulations in 7 CFR part 340 regulate the introduction (importation, interstate movement, or release into the environment) of certain GE organisms and products. A GE organism is no longer subject to the plant pest provisions of the PPA or to the regulatory requirements of Part 340 when APHIS determines that it is unlikely to pose a plant pest risk. A GE organism is considered a regulated article under Part 340 if the donor organism, recipient organism, or vector, or vector agent used in engineering the organism belongs to any genera or taxa designated in 7 CFR 340.2 and meets the definition of plant pest, or is an unclassified organism and/or an organism whose classification is unknown, or any product which contains such an organism, or any other organism or product altered or produced through genetic engineering which the Administrator determines is a plant pest or has reason to believe is a plant pest². MON 88702 cotton was produced by Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of cotton (Monsanto 2019), and portions of the introduced genetic sequence come from plant pest organisms listed in 7 CFR 340.2 such as T-DNA border sequences from Agrobacterium tumefaciens, an enhancer from figwort mosaic virus, and 3'UTR from cauliflower mosaic virus (Table III-1, pp. 32-34 in Monsanto 2019). Therefore, MON 88702 is considered a regulated article under APHIS regulations at 7 CFR part 340. Monsanto has conducted introductions of MON 88702 as a regulated article under APHIS-authorized notifications since 2011 (Table A-1 of Appendix A, p. 211 in Monsanto 2019), in part, to gather information to support that MON 88702 is unlikely to pose a plant pest risk.

Potential impacts in this Plant Pest Risk Assessment are those that pertain to plant pest risk associated with MON 88702 and its progeny and their use in the absence of confinement relative to the unmodified recipient and/or other appropriate comparators. APHIS utilizes data and information submitted by the applicant, in addition to current literature, to determine if MON 88702 is unlikely to pose a plant pest risk. APHIS

¹Plant Protection Act in 7 U.S.C. 7702 § 403(14) defines plant pest as: "Plant Pest - The term "plant pest" means any living stage of any of the following that can directly or indirectly injure, cause damage to, or cause disease in any plant or plant product: (A) A protozoan. (B) A nonhuman animal. (C) A parasitic plant. (D) A bacterium. (E) A fungus. (F) A virus or viroid. (G) An infectious agent or other pathogen. (H) Any article similar to or allied with any of the articles specified in the preceding subparagraphs." ² Limited exclusions or exemptions apply for certain engineered microorganisms and for interstate movement of some organisms, as in 7 CFR 340.1 and 340.2.(b).

regulations in 7 CFR 340.6(c) specify the information needed for consideration in a petition for nonregulated status. APHIS will assess information submitted by the applicant about MON 88702 related to plant pest risk characteristics; expression of the gene product, new enzymes, or changes to plant metabolism; disease and pest susceptibilities and indirect plant pest effects on other agricultural products; effects of the regulated article on nontarget organisms; weediness of the regulated article; impact on the weediness of any other plant with which it can interbreed; changes to agricultural or cultivation practices that may impact diseases and pests of plants; and transfer of genetic information to organisms with which it cannot interbreed.

APHIS may also consider information relevant to reviews conducted by other agencies that are part of the 'Coordinated Framework for the Regulation of Biotechnology'(51 FR 23302 1986; 57 FR 22984 1992). Under the Coordinated Framework, the oversight of biotechnology-derived plants rests with APHIS, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), and the Office of Pesticide Programs of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Depending on its characteristics, certain biotechnology-derived products are subjected to review by one or more of these agencies.

EPA regulates under the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA) (7 U.S.C. 136 *et seq*) the distribution, sale, use and testing of pesticidal substances produced in plants and microbes, including those pesticides that are produced by an organism through techniques of modern biotechnology. EPA also sets tolerance limits for residues of pesticides on and in food and animal feed, or establishes an exemption from the requirement for a tolerance, under the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act (FFDCA) (21 U.S.C. Chapter 9). Prior to registration for a new use for a new or previously registered pesticide, EPA must determine through testing that the pesticide does not cause unreasonable adverse effects on humans, the environment, and non-target species when used in accordance with label instructions. EPA must also approve the language used on the pesticide label in accordance with 40 CFR part 158. Other applicable EPA regulations include 40 CFR part 152 - Pesticide Registration and Classification Procedures, part 174 - Procedures and Requirements for Plant Incorporated Protectants (PIPs) and part 172 - Experimental Use Permits. EPA has granted a permanent exemption for residues of mCry51Aa2 in food and feed (Bacillus thuringiensis Cry51Aa2.834 16; Exemption From the Requirement of a Tolerance; 83 FR 3601; January 26, 2018)(US-EPA 2018b). EPA has also granted a time-limited registration for MON 88702 cotton under FIFRA section 3(c)(5) for purposes of agronomic evaluation, seed increase, and production in breeding nurseries, both as a single event and as a stack with other insecticidal events (US-EPA 2018a, 2019).

The FDA under the FFDCA is responsible for ensuring the safety and proper labeling of all plant-derived foods and feeds, including those developed through modern biotechnology. To help sponsors of foods and feeds derived from genetically engineered crops comply with their obligations, the FDA encourages them to participate in its voluntary early food safety evaluation for new non-pesticidal proteins produced by new plant varieties intended to be used as food (US-FDA 2006) and a more comprehensive voluntary consultation process prior to commercial distribution of food or feed (57 FR 22984 1992). Monsanto has completed the consultation process with the FDA for MON 88702 (US-FDA 2018).

B. Development of MON 88702 Cotton

Cotton belongs to the genus *Gossypium*, which consists of approximately 50 species, four of which are generally cultivated in tropical and subtropical regions around the world (Fryxell 1984; Percival et al. 1999; OECD 2008). Upland cotton, *G. hirsutum*, is the predominant cultivated species in the United States, at approximately 98% of the cotton crop, while Pima cotton, *G. barbadense* is grown in smaller amounts (USDA-NASS 2019b). There are two other cultivated species, *G. arboretum* and *G. herbaceum*, but they are not grown in the U.S. or its territories. Cotton is a perennial plant cultivated as an annual, and is grown in 17 states from Virginia southward and westward to California - an area often referred to as the Cotton Belt (Figure 1ab from (USDA-NASS 2019a, c)).



Figure 1: Planted acres of cotton by county in the US in 2018 for **a**) Upland and **b**) Pima varieties (USDA-NASS 2019a, c)

Historically, boll weevil (Coleoptera: Curculionidae, *Anthonomus grandis*) and bollfeeding Lepidoptera have been the primary insect pests damaging cotton. In fact, USDA-APHIS has led two successful eradication programs for these pests: one for boll weevil, and one for pink bollworm (Lepidoptera: Gelechiidae, *Pectinophora gossypiella*). For control of pink bollworm, as well as other boll-feeding Lepidoptera, such as bollworm (*Helicoverpa zea*) and tobacco budworm (*Heliothis virescens*), varieties of Bt cotton have been developed and have been in cultivation since the late 1990s. Bt cotton targeting Lepidoptera pests is now prevalent in cotton-growing regions, planted on 92% of cotton acres in the US (USDA-NASS 2019b).

However, due to increased Bt cotton cultivation for Lepidoptera pests and the success of the above-mentioned eradication campaigns, pests that were previously controlled by widescale use of insecticides for these primary pests have risen in importance over the last 30 years, including pests in Hemiptera and Thysanoptera (Naranjo 2011; Luttrell et al. 2015). The tarnished plant bug *Lygus lineolaris*, Miridae and the Western tarnished plant bug *Lygus hesperus* are both in the family Miridae within the order Hemiptera.

Lygus lineolaris is prevalent in the mid-South, and *L. hesperus* is more prevalent in western cotton-growing regions. When a species designation of tarnished plant bug is not necessary in this document, "Lygus" may be used for simplicity. While Lygus primarily causes damage to reproductive structures on the cotton plant, thrips (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) are primarily problematic at the seedling stage. Because seedlings are especially sensitive to early-season damage, thrips control is done primarily by insecticidal seed treatments and/or in-furrow sprays at planting (Cook et al. 2011; Allen et al. 2018; North et al. 2018).

MON 88702 was developed to provide protection to cotton plants from Lygus and thrips. It is the first Bt crop variety to target this group of insect pests and to produce a member of this novel class of cry proteins derived from *Bacillus thuringiensis*. Bt crops in general, however, are not novel to the environment. Bt cotton and Bt corn are widely cultivated, with Bt cotton targeting Lepidoptera pests and Bt corn targeting Lepidoptera and/or Coleoptera pests. EPA-registered plant-incorporated protectants (defined above) in cotton include multiple 3-domain crystalline (Cry) toxins, and one VIP (vegetative insecticidal protein) toxin, while EPA-registered PIPs in corn include 3-domain and binary cry toxins as well as a VIP protein. Commercial registrations for these products can be found on the EPA website: <u>https://www.epa.gov/ingredients-used-pesticide-products/current-and-previously-registered-section-3-plant-incorporated.</u>

C. Description of Inserted Genetic Material, Its Inheritance and Expression, Gene Products, and Changes to Plant Metabolism

To inform the potential hazards resulting from the genetic modification and potential routes of exposure related to the inserted DNA and its expression products, APHIS assessed data and information presented in the petition related to: the transformation process; the source of the inserted genetic material and its function in both the donor organism and the GE crop event; and the integrity, stability and mode of inheritance of the inserted genetic material through sexual or asexual reproduction based on the location of the insertion (e.g. nucleus or organelle) and the number of loci inserted.

APHIS also assessed data presented in the petition on whether the genetic modification results in expression of new genes, proteins, or enzymes or changes in plant metabolism or composition in the MON 88702 relative to DP393 (its nontransgenic counterpart) and other reference cotton lines. The assessment encompasses a consideration of the expressed protein and any observed or anticipated effects on plant metabolism including, e.g. any relevant changes in levels of metabolites, nutrients, or antinutrients in cottonseed derived from the GE crop event compared to those in the conventional reference counterparts.

This information is used later in this risk assessment to inform whether there is any potential for plant pest vectors or sequences to cause disease or greater plant pest risks in the GE crop event; or for expression of inserted DNA, new proteins or enzymes, or changes in metabolism to affect plant pest or diseases, nontarget beneficial organisms,

weediness, agricultural practices that impact pest or diseases or their management, or plant pest risks through horizontal gene flow.

Description of the genetic modification and inheritance of inserted DNA

MON 88702 cotton was produced by disarmed *Agrobacterium*-mediated transformation of conventional cotton variety DP393 with a plasmid designated PV-GHIR508523. The plasmid vector contains two sections of T-DNA (Figure 2): one containing the mCry51Aa2 cassette (T-DNA I), and one containing a cassette with the aadA (aminoglycoside 3'-adenyl transferase) selectable marker conferring spectinomycin and streptomycin resistance (T-DNA II). After successful transformation, plant lines were subsequently segregated and screened for those that only contained the mCry51Aa2 cassette (see table below). Transformants were cleared of disarmed *Agrobacterium* by use of antibiotics.



Figure 2: Plasmid map of PVGHIR508523 used to develop MON 88702 cotton (from Monsanto, 2019).

In summary, MON88702 contains the mCry51Aa2 coding sequence that is driven by a heat shock promoter from *Arabidopsis thaliana* and enhancer sequence from figwort mosaic virus. Transcription termination is controlled by the 35S 3'UTR from cauliflower mosaic virus. None of the inserted sequences from plant pests encode a plant pest or infectious agent. Copied below is the information provided by the petitioner (Table IV-1, p. 44 in Monsanto 2019).

	Location in	
Genetic Element	Sequence	Function (Reference)
Flanking DNA	1-1642	Flanking DNA
B1-Right Border Regionr1	1643-1710	DNA region from Agrobacterium tumefaciens containing
		the right border sequence used for transfer of the T–DNA
		(Depicker et al. 1982; Zambryski et al. 1982).
Intervening Sequence	1711-1763	Sequence used in DNA cloning.
E2-FMV	1764-2170	Enhancer from the 35S RNA of figwort mosaic virus
		(FMV) (Richins et al. 1987) that enhances
		transcription in most plant cells (Rogers 2000).
Intervening Sequence	2171-2245	Sequence used in DNA cloning
P3-Hsp81-2	2246-3253	Promoter and 5' UTR leader sequence for the heat shock
		protein 81-2 (Hsp81-2) from Arabidopsis thaliana that
		directs transcription in plant cells.
Intervening Sequence	3254-3290	Sequence used in DNA cloning.
CS4-Cry51Aa2.834_16	3291-4211	Coding sequence of the modified Cry51Aa2 protein of
		Bacillus thuringiensis that provides insect resistance
		(Baum et al. 2012; Anderson et al. 2015; !!! INVALID
		CITATION !!!).
Intervening Sequence	4212-4243	Sequence used in DNA cloning.
T5-35S	4244-4443	3' UTR sequence of the 35S RNA of cauliflower mosaic
		virus (CaMV) (Mogen et al. 1990) that directs
		polyadenylation in plant cells.
Intervening Sequence	4444-4581	Sequence used in DNA cloning.
B- Left Border Region <i>r1</i>	4582-4785	DNA region from Agrobacterium tumefaciens containing
		the left border sequence used for transfer of the T–DNA
		(Barker et al. 1983).
Flanking DNA	4786-6748	Flanking DNA.

Summary of Genetic Elements in MON 88702

Using an approach that combined next-generation sequencing of the genome and directed sequencing of specific elements, Monsanto confirmed a stable, single insertion of the T-DNA I cassette as described in the table above. No vector backbone or T-DNA II elements are present in MON 88702. The intended T-DNA I cassette was shown to be stably integrated at a single locus and inherited at expected Mendelian rates.

Regarding the gene of interest itself, the mCry51Aa2 protein (mCry51Aa2.834_16) expressed in MON88702 shares approximately 96% sequence similarity from the wild-type protein, with 8 amino acid substitutions and 3 deletions (Gowda et al. 2016). However, USDA notes that the extent of these directed mutations, while necessary for improvement of the introduced protein, actually results in the mCry51Aa2 protein sharing 99% amino acid similarity with the wild-type Cry51Aa1 protein (BLAST search conducted Apr 15 2019, NCBI). The Cry51Aa1 and Cry51Aa2 toxins have activity against hemipteran and coleopteran insects (Anderson et al. 2015; Baum et al. 2015; Xu et al. 2015). While it is possible that this protein could be classified as a Cry51Aa1 (Crickmore et al. 1998), the designation mCry51Aa2 will be used for simplicity and precedent.

Expression of inserted DNA, changes in gene expression, new proteins or metabolism

Expression of mCry51Aa2 is under the control of a heat shock promoter from Arabidopsis and an enhancer sequence derived from figwort mosaic virus, resulting in constitutive expression in the plant. Though constitutive, however, expression is not necessarily static across time and tissues. The highest protein amounts were observed in leaves and squares, while intermediate amounts were quantified in roots and seeds. Protein amounts were generally low in pollen.

Expression of the mCry51Aa2 protein in MON 88702 results in protection of the plant from Lygus and thrips feeding. Efficacy data and mortality of target pest(s) are provided in the petition. Potential impacts to nontarget organisms and the relationship to protein expression are addressed in the respective section below.

Other than the introduced mCry51Aa2 protein, no other changes in plant proteins or metabolism are reported or anticipated. Compositional analyses were done on MON 88702 seed to determine if there were any relevant changes compared to those in the parental line and additional conventional lines as a reference. No significant differences were found in thirty metabolites, nutrients, and antinutrients compared to control and reference cotton lines.

In summary, the molecular characterization, protein expression, and compositional analysis of MON 88702 cotton support a conclusion that there are no unanticipated changes in the GE plant line other than the intended expression of the mCry51Aa2 introduced protein.

D. Potential Plant Pest and Disease Impacts

APHIS assessed whether potential plant pest or disease impacts are likely to result from the transformation process, from DNA sequences from plant pests, or from any other expression products, new enzymes, proteins or changes in plant metabolism or composition in MON 88702 that are known or anticipated to cause disease symptoms, or to affect plant pests or diseases or plant defense responses (as identified from the previous section). APHIS also assessed whether MON 88702 is likely to have significantly increased disease and pest susceptibility based on data and observations from field trials on specific pest and disease damage or incidence and any agronomic data that might relate to such damage. Impacts or changes were assessed to determine if they would (1) affect the new GE crop and/or result in significant introduction or spread of a damaging pest or disease to other plants; (2) result in the introduction, spread, and/or creation of a new disease; and/or (3) result in a significant exacerbation of a pest or disease for which APHIS has a control program. Any increase in pest or disease susceptibility is evaluated with respect to the context of currently cultivated varieties, the ability to manage the pest or disease, and the potential impact on agriculture.

Plant Protection and Quarantine (PPQ) is an APHIS program that safeguards agriculture and natural resources from the entry, establishment, and spread of animal and plant pests

and noxious weeds into the United States of America; and supports trade and exports of U.S. agricultural products. PPQ responds to many new introductions of plant pests to eradicate, suppress, or contain them through various programs in cooperation with state departments of agriculture and other government agencies. These may be emergency or longer term domestic programs that target a specific pest. A variety of insect, plant disease, mollusk, nematode or weed programs exist (USDA-APHIS 2020). PPQ has eradication programs for two cotton pests, boll weevil and pink bollworm, but these insects are not targeted by the insecticidal protein in MON 88702.

Monsanto conducted field studies to assess the phenotypic, agronomic, and environmental interaction characteristics of MON 88702. In a combined-site analysis, there were no significant differences between MON 88702 and the conventional control in susceptibility to any diseases detected in the field season that could infect cotton. Likewise, there were no biologically meaningful differences observed in any agronomic studies or compositional analyses. Regarding arthropod damage, there were no significant differences in susceptibility to a wide variety of cotton pests. Two exceptions were slightly decreased damage to MON 88702 from bollworms and stink bugs, respectively. The difference in bollworm damage was only found at one site out of 8 locations in one season, and it was a difference between "none" and "slight". Especially given the lack of toxicity of mCry51Aa2 to Lepidoptera in lab assays, this difference is not regarded as biologically significant. When examining the differences in stink bug damage, this effect was not consistent across sites or years. Since mCry51Aa2 was developed for purposes of controlling thrips and Hemiptera, some reduced damage in MON 88702 due to stink bugs (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae) may not be unexpected, even if not at commercially acceptable or consistent levels of control.

Other than the intended effect on the target pests, the introduced genes did not significantly alter the observed insect pest infestation and disease occurrence or resulting damage on MON 88702 over the control line. As discussed above, there were no significant changes in MON 88702 composition that would render MON 88702 more susceptible to pests and diseases over its control or reference cotton varieties. The observed agronomic traits also did not reveal any significant changes that would indirectly indicate that MON 88702 is or could be relatively more susceptible to pests and diseases over over its. Thus MON 88702 is unlikely to be more susceptible to plant pathogens and insect pests than conventional cotton. For this reason, MON 88702 is unlikely to differ from conventional cotton in its ability to harbor or transmit plant pathogens or pests and cause indirect plant pest effects on other agricultural products.

E. Potential Impacts on Nontarget Organisms Beneficial to Agriculture

The GE plant is engineered for pest resistance. APHIS assessed whether exposure or consumption of the GE plant and the PIP would have a direct or indirect adverse impact on species beneficial to agriculture. Organisms considered were representatives or surrogates of the species associated with production of the regulated crop in the

agricultural environment. The assessment includes an analysis of toxicity and specificity of the PIP and exposure to sensitive nontarget organisms in the agricultural environment of the GE plants. It also may include an analysis of the GE plant compared to the non-GE counterpart (or other comparators) with respect the following: any biologically relevant changes in the phenotype or substances produced which may be novel or expressed at significantly altered amounts that are associated with impacts on organisms beneficial to agriculture, and/or any observations of beneficial organisms associated with the plants.

The modified mCry51Aa2 protein (Cry51Aa2.834_16) expressed in MON 88702 shares approximately 96% sequence similarity from the wild-type protein, with 8 amino acid substitutions and 3 deletions (Gowda et al. 2016). However, USDA notes that the extent of these directed mutations, while necessary for improvement of the introduced protein, actually results in the mCry51Aa2 protein sharing 99% amino acid similarity with the wild-type Cry51Aa1 protein (BLAST search conducted Apr 15 2019, NCBI). The Cry51Aa1 and Cry51Aa2 toxins have activity against hemipteran and coleopteran insects (Anderson et al. 2015; Baum et al. 2015; Xu et al. 2015).While it is possible that this protein could be classified as a Cry51Aa1 (Crickmore et al. 1998), the designation mCry51Aa2 will be used for simplicity and precedent.

Regarding protein structure, the mCry51Aa2 protein is classified within ETX/MTX2 toxin group, referring to domains found in epsilon and mosquitocidal toxins with beta protein sheets. Epsilon toxin is toxic against vertebrates; however, even though there is some domain similarity between epsilon toxin and mCry51Aa2, it is important to note that there is no amino acid similarity in regions likely conferring specific toxicity in insects (Moar et al. 2017), and, furthermore, that no toxicity was observed to vertebrates in tests for acute toxicity using bobwhite quail and mouse (Section V.B.5.2 in (Monsanto 2019)). The mCry51Aa2 protein forms an inactive dimer in solution, but when treated with trypsin, is able to bind to the midgut in *Lygus* (Jerga et al. 2016).

The mCry51Aa2 protein was tested for toxicity with a range of invertebrate species, especially insects. Species were selected based on amenability to lab testing, to encompass a variety of species across the taxonomic spectrum, and to include species representing different ecological niches. (Further testing was conducted on species related to the target pest, discussed below.) Protein amounts used in bioassays were either similar to or greater than what was quantified in the plant, in order to support a conclusion that these groups would not be negatively impacted by protein exposure expected in the environment. Mortality to target pests, such as *Lygus* spp. and thrips, was evidenced through diet bioassays and/or efficacy tests on MON 88702 plants. No toxicity was observed in earthworms, Collembola, Hymenoptera, Lepidoptera, or Neuroptera. Furthermore, no toxicity was observed in tests with *Aedes* mosquito larvae (Monsanto 2019), so effects on non-target Diptera are also unlikely.

Regarding Coleoptera, no mortality was observed in three species of predatory beetles representing two families: Coccinellidae and Staphylinidae (Monsanto 2019). For beetles within Chrysomelidae (also known as leaf beetles, which are herbivores), one species exhibited no mortality (western corn rootworm, *Diabrotica virgifera virgifera*), and two

species exhibited some mortality. For Colorado potato beetle (*Leptinotarsa decemlineata*) and southern corn rootworm (*Diabrotica undecimpunctata howardi*), some mortality was observed, but in both cases 100% mortality was not reached with increasing concentrations. Mortality curves for both species leveled off around 40-50%. Because high levels of mortality were never reached for any beetles that were tested, any negative effect that might be possible is expected to be minor.

There are numerous nontarget species beneficial to agriculture, which are related to the target pests. *Lygus* spp. are common pests of cotton and other crop plants, as are other members of the family Miridae (plant bugs), but there are also predaceous species in this family (Wheeler 2000), and broadly in the suborder Heteroptera. Predatory Heteroptera are common in cotton (Head et al. 2005; Naranjo 2005; Torres and Ruberson 2005) and contribute significantly to natural pest suppression in agroecosystems (Schaefer and Panizzi 2000). Thrips (Thysanoptera) are also listed as target pests of MON 88702 and are important pests in seedling cotton. Most thrips species tend to be herbivorous, and obligate predators are not common in Thysanoptera (Mound 2005), but some examples exist (Coville and Allen 1977). However, predator thrips were not tested due to difficulty in developing an assay and relatively lower importance as natural enemies in cotton, compared to predatory Heteroptera.

Emphasis was placed on predatory Heteroptera because of their relatedness to the target pests and importance as natural enemies in agroecosystems. Furthermore, many predatory Heteroptera are known to engage in herbivory in order to supplement a primarily preybased diet (Naranjo and Gibson 1996). These predators are known to feed on numerous plant species (Crocker and Whitcomb 1980; Wiedenmann et al. 1996; Eubanks and Denno 1999), including cotton (Ridgway and Jones 1986; Tillman and Mullinix 2003). Some examples of Heteroptera commonly found in agroecosystems, and cotton in particular, include *Orius* (Anthocoridae), *Nabis* (Nabidae), *Geocoris* (Geocoridae), *Zelus* (Reduviidae), and *Podisus* (Pentatomidae). The developer and/or a collaborator conducted bioassays on members of some of these taxa, including *Orius insidiosus*, *O. majusculus*, *Nabis alternatus*, *Geocoris punctipes*, and *Zelus renardii* (Monsanto 2019).

Orius spp. and other Anthocorids (minute pirate bugs) are important predators in many environments, including cotton agroecosystems. The tests with *Orius* conducted by the developer or a collaborator are summarized below:

Using recombinant protein, equivalent to that produced in MON 88702, incorporated into an artificial diet system, *Orius insidiosus* (insidious flower bug) 5-day-old nymphs were tested with a range of concentrations of mCry51Aa2 in order to obtain a survivorship curve. However, mortality leveled off at around a concentration of 100 ug/ml of protein in artificial diet, at which point mortality did not exceed 50% with increasing concentrations of protein (Monsanto 2019). No sublethal effects or developmental delays were observed. The plateau effect in mortality with increasing concentration of mCry51Aa2 in artificial diet lends some uncertainty to conclusions of no likely impact of MON 88702 to nontarget organisms. Further tests were conducted using MON 88702 plant material as a basis, in order to get a more detailed understanding of any potential effects to *Orius* spp. Tests were done with plant material only (because *Orius* is known to engage in limited herbivory), and plant material in combination with two-spotted spider mites (TSSM; *Tetranychus urticae*) as prey. TSSM were selected as prey items in trophic-level testing because they are common pest herbivores in cotton and therefore common prey for predators, and also because they have been reported to contain relatively higher amounts of plant-incorporated Cry proteins than other herbivorous arthropods feeding on these plants (Dutton et al. 2002; Obrist et al. 2006). The reason or mechanism by which TSSM may accumulate or sequester plant-incorporated Cry proteins, sometimes even at levels higher than what is measured in the plant itself (Torres and Ruberson 2008), is unknown.

Five-day-old nymphs of *O. majusculus* that were provided with *ad libitum* leaf material and spider mites that had fed on leaf material indicated no mortality on MON 88702; some sublethal effects were, however, observed. Additional tests were conducted with one-day-old nymphs of *Orius*, because for many toxins, younger stages tend to be more susceptible. Using one-day-old nymphs of O *majusculus* and *O. insidiosus*, significant mortality was observed when provided with leaf material of MON 88702 and TSSM as prey. When one-day-old nymphs of *O. insidiosus* were provided with TSSM and eggs of *Ephestia kuehniella* (Lepidoptera), no significant difference in mortality was observed between MON 88702 and the control. However, this test confounds survival with behavior (choice), and extrapolating results to the field would be highly dependent on whatever potential prey items are available at any given time.

Regarding other predatory Heteroptera, bioassays with recombinant mCry51Aa2 incorporated into artificial diet were developed. Two concentrations (400 and 4000 ug/g protein in diet; for comparison, see below for protein amounts quantified in plants) were tested on *Geocoris punctipes*, *Nabis alternatus*, and *Zelus renardii*. No significant differences in mortality were observed for these species at either concentration. Sublethal effects were, however, observed. For all three species, there were developmental delays and reduced body mass at the 4000 ug/g concentration. At the 400 ug/g concentration, smaller developmental delays were observed in all three species; reduced body mass was additionally observed in *Z. renardii*.

Assessment of risk to nontarget organisms is informed by expression in the plant and exposure pathways. Expression in mCry51Aa2 in MON 88702 was reported from different tissues in cotton plants collected from multiple sites in two field seasons. Though different methods of collection and quantification were used in the two years of data and furthermore, variability in expression is to be expected, some trends can be observed. Protein expression was highest overall in squares, with a 95th percentile concentration of approximately 770 ug/g fresh weight, followed by leaves with a 95th percentile concentration just below 500 ug/g. This result would be desirable, given that the target pests feed on the aboveground portion of the plant. Roots and seeds had lower expression at approximately one level of magnitude, and protein concentration in pollen was lower still at around 2-5 ug/g. (Note that mCry51Aa2 quantification in MON 88702

as originally reported in Gowda et al. (2016) would indicate significantly higher expression, but the authors have corrected the typographical error (Gowda et al. 2020).)

Exposure of nontarget organisms to mCry51Aa2 in MON 88702 can occur directly or indirectly. Direct exposure could occur, for example, by a pollinator feeding on pollen and nectar, a scavenger or detritivore feeding on directly on the plant or sloughed-off material, parasitoids feeding on nectar, or predators feeding on pollen or vegetative plant parts. Natural enemies that feed on plants may do so to obtain moisture, to sustain themselves in periods of prey scarcity, or to supplement their diet when sufficient prey are present (Lundgren 2009). Predator Heteroptera in particular, are known to feed on green plant tissues and to derive nutritional benefit supplemental to a diet with optimal prey (eg. Kiman and Yeargan 1985; Ruberson et al. 1986; Gillespie and McGregor 2000). Indirect exposure is generally understood to constitute trophic exposure, whereby a natural enemy is exposed to the plant-produced toxin via a prey item. Use of prey species that are not susceptible to the toxin excludes any confounding effects of intoxicated or suboptimal prey. Finally, any community-level effects due to a plant-incorporated toxin would not be a direct result of exposure to any toxin, but could be considered an indirect effect of a plant-produced toxin through removal of some target species, for example (Gonzalez and Wilson 1982).

The developer conducted extensive field sampling for arthropods in the cotton community to ascertain whether MON 88702 could have impacts to nontarget organisms in a real-world scenario. Sampling was conducted in three field seasons, at 5-6 sites in various locations in cotton growing regions of the US. Treatments included MON 88702, its untreated parental control line DP 393, and treatments that included broad-spectrum and selective insecticides for comparison. Results were presented both by site and across sites, and analysis was done on transformed count data rather than a generalized linear model.

In the 2018 season, there was more focus on predator Heteroptera. Though not statistically significant, counts of *Geocoris, Nabis*, and *Zelus* were always lower in MON 88702 compared to DP393 (Table V-13 and V-14 in Monsanto 2019). Significant differences were observed, however, when comparing unsprayed MON 88702 to DP393 sprayed with broad-spectrum insecticide. No significant differences in abundance of *Orius* in MON 88702 compared to unsprayed DP393 were observed (Tables V-9 and V10 in Monsanto 2019).

Though no significant differences in arthropod abundance were found, a few caveats should be noted. First, a power analysis is provided that calculates the ability to detect a 50% difference, but when reductions in the target pest are approximately 40-60% (Akbar et al. 2019; Monsanto 2019), then perhaps a lower percentage should be used for examining effects to nontarget organisms. Second, sampling date can be a significant contributor to variance in the dataset (*eg.* Whitehouse et al. 2005; Whitehouse et al. 2007; Reay-Jones et al. 2016). Populations of both pests and natural enemies are expected to exhibit fluctuations, either trending over a season, or simply variable by sampling date. If there were low-level lethal effects or sublethal effects on natural enemies, such an impact

would have a cumulative effect over the growing season, which is not analyzed or depicted.

APHIS notes that these studies are complex and time-consuming and that there are some inherent difficulties with extracting strong conclusions from field abundance data, which is known to be highly variable. Macfayden and Zalucki (2012) discuss some of the issues associated with field studies on arthropod abundance; though their focus is on chemical insecticides, many of the same considerations apply to insecticidal plants. One example is time of day for collecting samples; some arthropods are more active at different times of day, or even nocturnal (Pfannenstiel and Yeargan 2002; Pfannenstiel 2005; Wade et al. 2006).

In summary, impacts to nontarget organisms are expected to be restricted to those related to the target pests. Effects to predator beetles is possible, but not likely. Effects to predator Heteroptera and predator thrips is possible, but a significant negative impact is unlikely, based on bioassay data in the laboratory and data from field sampling.

Therefore, based on the above analysis, APHIS concludes that exposure to and/or consumption of the GE plant and PIP are unlikely to have a significant adverse impact to nontarget organisms beneficial to agriculture.

F. Potential for Enhanced Weediness of MON 88702

APHIS assessed whether the GE crop event is likely to become more weedy (i.e. more prevalent, competitive, damaging or difficult-to-control in situations where it is not wanted) than the nontransgenic progenitor from which it was derived, or other varieties of the crop currently under cultivation. The assessment considers the basic biology of cotton, the situations in which cotton volunteers or feral populations are considered weeds, and an evaluation of the MON 88702 cotton event compared to the nontransgenic counterpart DP393 evaluated under field (and/or lab) conditions characteristic for the regions of the U.S. where the GE crop is intended to be grown. For this crop, such characteristics include germination, dormancy, phenotypic, agronomic, and environmental interaction characteristics of MON 88702 cotton were evaluated in a comparative manner to assess weediness. For all of these characteristics measured, MON 88702 did not exhibit any weediness traits that were outside the reference range (Monsanto 2019).

In the U.S., cotton is not listed as a noxious weed species by the federal government (7 CFR part 360), nor is commercial cotton considered to be a weed (Randall 2017). Further, cotton does not possess weedy characteristics. Cotton is sensitive to low temperature, as temperatures below 15°C or above 38°C will cause growth arrest and freezing temperature even kill cotton plants (OECD 2008; Freeland et al. 2010). The complete growth cycle of cotton generally requires above 15°C for more than 150 days. The low-temperature sensitivity of cotton restricts its geological distribution. Cultivated cotton rarely displays any dormancy characteristics, but it may grow as a volunteer under

favorable conditions (OECD 2008). If any seeds remain viable and germinate the following year, mechanical methods or herbicides can be used to control volunteers.

Based on the agronomic field data, including response to environmental stressors, and literature survey concerning weediness potential of the crop, MON 88702 is unlikely to persist as a troublesome weed or to have an impact on current weed management practices. This conclusion is further supported by the lack of biologically meaningful differences in germination and dormancy characteristics of seed. Finally, extensive post-harvest monitoring of field trial plots planted with the GE crop under USDA-APHIS notifications or permits (Monsanto 2019) did not reveal any differences in survivability or persistence relative to other varieties of the same crop currently being grown. These data suggest that MON 88702 is no more likely to become a weed than conventional varieties of the crop.

G. Potential Impacts on the Weediness of Any Other Plants with which Mon 88702 Cotton Can Interbreed

Gene flow is a natural biological process with significant evolutionary importance. A number of angiosperm taxa are believed to be derived from hybridization or introgression between closely related taxa (Grant 1981; Rieseberg and Wendel 1993; Soltis et al. 1993; Hegde et al. 2006), and even in the existing floras, the occurrence of hybridization or introgression is reported to be widespread (Stace 1987; Rieseberg and Wendel 1993). It has been a common practice by plant breeders to artificially introgress traits from wild relatives into crop plants to develop new cultivars (Khoury et al. 2013). However, gene flow from crops to wild relatives is also thought of as having a potential to enhance the weediness of wild relatives, as observed in rice, sorghum, sunflower and a few other crops (see Table 1 in Ellstrand et al. (1999)). This topic is covered in two sections: 1) the potential for gene flow, hybridization and introgression from the GE crop event to sexually compatible relatives, including wild, weedy, feral or cultivated species in the United States and its territories, and 2) if so, the risk potential with respect to weediness of those taxa based on the phenotypic changes that have been observed in the engineered plants.

Potential for gene flow, hybridization and gene introgression

The reproductive biology and pollination characteristics of cotton are well known and have previously been described (OECD 2008). Cotton has complete flowers and is predominately self-pollinating. However, cross-pollination can also occur at generally low levels in the presence of suitable insect pollinators (McGregor 1976; Van Deynze et al. 2005b; OECD 2008) Normally, the occurrence of transgene introgression through pollen dispersal depends on several factors such as genetic compatibility, mode of pollination, sympatric distribution, etc. A few prerequisites for successful gene flow are: i) presence of sexually compatible relatives; ii) sympatric distribution of GE and its sexually compatible taxa; and iii) overlapping phenology between GE and its sexual compatible taxa (Pleasants and Wendel 2005). In general, the extent of transgene

introgression will depend on the species pool, preferences, and abundance of pollinators, which can vary according to region, location, season, time of day, and use of insecticides (OECD 2008). In addition, transgene introgression will decrease with increasing geographic distance between the source and receiver populations and physical barriers (McGregor 1976; Umbeck et al. 1991; Van Deynze et al. 2005a; Zhang et al. 2005; OECD 2008). Field studies demonstrate that upland cotton outcrossing rate declines exponentially with distance from the pollen source, typically below 1% beyond 10 meters (Van Deynze et al. 2005a).

As described above in Section B, the genus *Gossypium* consists of 50 species, including four cultivated species, two allotetraploids - *G. hirsutum* and *G. barbadense* (2n = 4x = 52) and the two diploids - *G. arboretum* and *G. herbaceum* (2n = 2x = 26) (OECD 2008; Pleasants and Wendel 2010; Wendel et al. 2010). In United States and its territories, there exist only two domesticated allotetraploid species, *G. hirsutum* (upland cotton) and *G. barbadense* (Pima or Egyptian cotton), and two wild species are native to the United States. *G. thurberi* and *G. tomentosum* grow in Arizona and Hawaii, respectively (USDA-NRCS 2020b). Upland cotton is sexually compatible with the tetraploids *G. barbadense* and *G. tomentosum*, and it can form viable progeny with both species (OECD 2008). Thus, unassisted outcrossing and gene introduction could potentially occur in areas where these species are co-located. However, upland cotton as a tetraploid is effectively incompatible with diploid species such as *G. thurberi*, and they cannot normally hybridize in natural settings and produce fertile offspring (OECD 2008).

Native populations of *G. hirsutum* grow in Florida, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands, while introduced populations grow in some of the Hawaiian Islands (Fryxell 1979; Coile and Garland 2003; Wagner et al. 2012; Lee and Fang 2015; USDA-NRCS 2020a; Wunderlin et al. 2020). However, due to eradication efforts to control pink bollworm, native and feral populations of *G. hirsutum* have become very rare in the major U.S. cotton growing areas, and it has even been listed as endangered by the state of Florida (Coile and Garland 2003; Florida DCAS 2019). In Florida, the naturalized populations of *G. hirsutum* are separated by over 120 miles from the nearest commercial cotton production areas in the Florida panhandle (Calhoun County, FL) (Wunderlin et al. 2020). Additionally, in Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands, there are no commercial cultivation of cotton. Thus, outcrossing from MON 88702 to wild *G. hirsutum* is highly unlikely.

Gossypium barbadense is cultivated in many areas where *G. hirsutum* is also grown (USDA-NASS 2019b). Naturalized populations of *G. barbadense* grow in Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands and most of the Hawaiian Islands, but it is no longer widely grown as an agricultural commodity in Hawaii (Wagner et al. 1990; Pleasants and Wendel 2010; USDA-NASS 2019b). Although both *G. barbadense* and *G. hirsutum* are predominantly self-pollinating, cross-pollination via insect pollinators can occur both within and between the species (Brubaker et al. 1993; Van Deynze et al. 2005b; Llewellyn et al. 2007; OECD 2008). It has been reported that there is an asymmetrical gene flow between *G. hirsutum* and *G. barbadense*. For example, relatively little gene introgression were found from *G. hirsutum* (male parent) into native or naturalized *G. barbadense* (female parent) in Central America and the Caribbean (Fryxell 1979), while introgression in the reverse direction i.e. from *G. barbadense* (male parent) to native or naturalized *G. hirsutum* (female parent) were found to be relatively common (Wendel et al. 1992; Brubaker et al. 1993). This asymmetry in gene flow between native or naturalized *G. hirsutum* and *G. barbadense*, and the lack of commercial cotton production in Hawaii, Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands suggest that gene introgression from cultivated MON 88702 to native or naturalized *G. barbadense* is highly unlikely.

The above asymmetric gene flow observed between native and naturalized populations, however, is directionally opposite from gene introgression in modern cultivars of G. *hirsutum* and G. *barbadense*. Specifically, in modern cultivars, the introgression from G. *hirsutum* (male parent) into G. *barbadense* (female parent) is common whereas the introgression from G. *barbadense* (male parent) into G. *hirsutum* (female parent) is rare (Brubaker et al. 1993; Van Deynze et al. 2011; Wendel et al. 1992). Nevertheless, introgression of MON 88702 cotton into G. *barbadense* cultivars is expected to be at similar low levels observed between cultivated cotton varieties, which also depends on spatial isolation distance and other factors. It is reported that Upland/Pima hybrid plants have been observed at a rate of 0.01% in fields sown with seeds of cultivated varieties that were obtained from production fields separated by at least 800 meters (Van Deynze et al. 2005a).

The wild cotton tetraploid species *G. tomentosum* is sexually compatible with upland cotton. However, *G. tomentosum* populations are limited to the Hawaiian Islands. Furthermore, there has been no commercial cotton cultivation in Hawaii, and APHIS has no record showing that seed companies use the Hawaiian Islands as a cotton winter nursery. All these facts suggest that gene introgression from MON 88702 to native populations of *G. tomentosum* is highly unlikely.

Finally, it is important to note that the EPA imposes geographical restrictions on the sale and distribution of cotton with insecticidal traits in order to prevent possible gene flow to wild populations of *Gossypium* species (Wozniak and Martinez 2011). As with other Bt cotton registrations, cultivation of MON 88702 is prohibited or severely restricted in Puerto Rico, the US Virgin Islands, Hawaii, and the southern half of Florida (US-EPA 2018a, 2019). At the time of writing, registration for commercial sale is under review by US-EPA.

In summary, the likelihood of MON 88702 hybridizing with cultivated, wild or feral cotton is low due to the predominance of self-pollination, geographic isolation, and other reproductive barriers. Furthermore, the EPA prohibits commercial use and large-scale cultivation of Bt cotton in areas where wild populations are present. The introduced genetic material in MON 88702 does not cause any major changes in the phenotype of cotton plants other than the intended expression of the mCry51Aa2 protein. Thus, the engineered traits in MON 88702 cotton is unlikely to cause increased levels of gene flow and introgression from MON 88702 into its sexually compatible relatives. Should outcrossing from MON 88702 to *G. barbadense* or *G. tomentosum* occur, transgene introgression would still require the establishment of hybrid progeny in subsequent

generations. In the absence of human aid, the transgenic material in MON 88702 cotton is unlikely to confer a selective advantage on any resulting hybrid progeny.

Potential for enhanced weediness of recipients after hybridization and/or introgression

As discussed in the previous section, the introduced genetic material in MON 88702 does not confer or enhance weedy characteristics of cultivated cotton. Should gene flow and/or introgression from MON 88702 to its sexually compatible species occur, the introduced genetic materials are unlikely to cause enhanced weediness of the recipient plants. Thus, APHIS has determined that any adverse consequences of gene flow and/or introgression from MON 88702 to wild relatives or weedy species in the U.S. and its territories are highly unlikely compared to cultivated non-transgenic cotton.

Based on the information presented in the petition and in relevant literature, APHIS has reached the following conclusions. The genetic modification in MON 88702 cotton is not expected to increase the potential for gene flow, hybridization and/or introgression to occur to sexually compatible taxa compared to the nontransgenic recipient or other varieties of the crop commonly grown. Gene flow, hybridization and/or introgression of genes from MON 88702 to other sexually compatible relatives, including wild, weedy, feral or cultivated species in the U.S. and its territories is not likely to occur. Therefore, MON 88702 cotton is not expected to increase the weed risk potential of other species with which it can interbreed in the U.S. and its territories.

H. Potential Changes to Agriculture or Cultivation Practices

APHIS assessed whether significant changes to agricultural or cultivation practices from adoption of MON 88702 are likely to impact plant diseases or pests or their management, including any APHIS control programs. This includes consideration of any changes in pesticide applications, tillage, irrigation, harvesting, etc. as they relate to plant pests and diseases.

Due to the function of the introduced protein in MON 88702, the only anticipated change to agricultural and cultivation practices due to its adoption would be regarding insecticide applications. There is already widespread adoption of herbicide tolerant and Lepidoptera resistant cotton varieties across the US cotton belt (USDA-NASS 2019b). For control of Lygus and thrips, Graham and Stewart (2018) observed an average reduction of 1.25 insecticide sprays per growing season. Overall, a general decrease in insecticide sprays could be expected, but it should be noted that MON 88702 does not eliminate the need for insecticides to control Lygus (or thrips) (Graham and Stewart 2018; Akbar et al. 2019). On the other hand, if adoption of MON 8702 causes resurgence of any secondary pests, due to reduced competition by target pests, by a reduced efficacy of the natural enemy community, or even reduced opportunistic predation by thrips (Trichilo and Leigh 1986; D'Ambrosio et al. 2020) or Lygus (Cleveland 1997; Rosenheim et al. 2004), then insecticide sprays may not decrease as expected. However, there is no reason to anticipate that insecticide sprays will increase above what is applied currently.

In conclusion, the introduction on MON 88702 will likely result in at least some reduction in usage of insecticides. However, due to incomplete control of Lygus and thrips, in addition to the presence of other cotton pests not affected by mCry51Aa2, insecticide usage will not be eliminated from cotton production practices. No other changes to agricultural or cultivation practices of cotton from adoption of this crop are anticipated. Therefore, no impact on plant diseases or pests or their management is likely to occur.

I. Potential Impacts from Transfer of Genetic Information to Organisms with which MON 88702 Cotton Cannot Interbreed

APHIS examined the potential for the new genetic material inserted into MON 88702 to be horizontally transferred without sexual reproduction to other organisms and whether such an event could lead directly or indirectly to disease, damage, injury or harm to plants, including the creation of new or more virulent pests, pathogens, or parasitic plants. The horizontal gene transfer between unrelated organisms is one of the most intensively studied fields in the biosciences since 1940, and the issue gained extra attention with the release of transgenic plants into the environment (Dröge et al. 1998). Potential risks from stable horizontal gene transfer (HGT) from genetically engineered organisms to another organism without reproduction or human intervention were recently reviewed (Keese 2008). Mechanisms of HGT include conjugation, transformation and transduction, and other diverse mechanisms of DNA and RNA uptake and recombination and rearrangement, most notably through viruses and mobile genetic elements. HGT has been a major contributor to the spread of antibiotic resistance amongst pathogenic bacteria; emergence of increased virulence in bacteria, eukaryotes and viruses; and, in the long run, to major transitions in evolution.

Potential for horizontal gene transfer to bacteria, fungi, or invertebrates

MON 88702 cotton has one gene derived from *Bacillus thuringiensis* and nonfunctional border sequence from the disarmed vector *Agrobacterium tumefaciens*. Horizontal gene transfer and expression of DNA from a plant species to bacterial, fungal or invertebrate species is unlikely to occur based on the following observations. Although there are many opportunities for plants to directly interact with fungi and bacteria (e.g. as commensals, symbionts, parasites, pathogens, decomposers, or in the guts of herbivores) and with invertebrates as plant pests, there are almost no evolutionary examples of HGT from eukaryotes to bacteria or from plants to fungi or invertebrates (Keese 2008). Examples of HGT between eukaryotes and fungi primarily involve gene acquisition or transfer by fungi to or from other distantly related fungi or bacteria (Keeling and Palmer 2008; Keese 2008) and HGT between plants and invertebrates are also extremely rare, and most examples of HGT in insects involve acquisition of genes from their pathogens or endosymbionts (Keese 2008; Zhu et al. 2011; Acuna et al. 2012).

Horizontal transfer from and expression in bacteria of the foreign DNA inserted into the nuclear genome of the GE plant is unlikely to occur. First, many genomes (or parts

thereof) have been sequenced from bacteria that are closely associated with plants including *Agrobacterium* and *Rhizobium* (Wood et al. 2001; Kaneko et al. 2002). There is no evidence that these organisms contain genes derived from plants. HGT from plants to bacteria is a very low frequency event, primarily because functional and selective barriers to HGT increase with genetic distance (Keese 2008). Second, in cases where review of sequence data implied that horizontal gene transfer occurred, these events are inferred to occur on an evolutionary time scale on the order of millions of years (Brown 2003; EFSA 2009; Koonin et al. 2011). Third, transgene DNA promoters and coding sequences are optimized for plant expression, not prokaryotic bacterial expression. Thus, even if horizontal gene transfer occurred, proteins corresponding to the transgenes are not likely to be produced. Fourth, both the FDA (1998) and the European Food Safety Authority (2009) have evaluated horizontal gene transfer from the use of antibiotic resistance marker genes and concluded that the likelihood of transfer of antibiotic resistance genes from plant genomes to microorganisms in the gastrointestinal tract of humans or animals, or in the environment, is very rare or remote.

Potential for horizontal gene transfer to viruses

The GE crop contains an enhancer sequence from figwort mosaic virus and a terminating sequence from cauliflower mosaic virus; both are noncoding sequences. APHIS also considered whether horizontal transfer of DNA from the GE plant to plant viruses was likely to occur and would lead to the creation or selection of plant viruses that are more virulent or have a broader host range. This issue has been considered before by other science review panels and government regulatory bodies (EPA-FIFRA-SAP 2006; Keese 2008). HGT is not unusual among plant viruses; however this is generally limited to exchange between viruses present in the same host organism in mixed infections, and most commonly involves homologous recombination, relying on sequence similarity at the point of crossover (Keese 2008). HGT from virus sequences engineered into plants has been demonstrated with infecting or challenge viruses, including both DNA viruses (e.g. geminiviruses which replicate in the nucleus)(Frischmuth and Stanley 1998) and RNA viruses (which typically replicate in the cytoplasm); however most have been under conditions that favor recombination to restore a defective virus (Fuchs and Gonsalves 2007; Keese 2008; Thompson and Tepfer 2010). Populations of recombinants between virus transgenes expressed in transgenic plants infected with related viruses are similar to recombinants found in mixed infections of the same viruses in nontransgenic plants, indicating that there was no novel recombination mechanism in the transgenic plants and no increased risk is expected over what is expected from mixed infections (Keese 2008; Turturo et al. 2008). Nonhomologous recombination in HGT among viruses or between virus transgenes and infecting viruses can occur, but frequently results in gene deletions which can result in nonviable viruses (Morroni et al. 2013). Depending on the particular virus and sequences involved, various hot-spots for recombination have been found in both coding and noncoding regions, and strategies implemented in design of transgenes to avoid recombination have been suggested. No recombinant or undesirable viruses with new properties have been detected for over at least 8-10 years in field tests or during commercial growth of deregulated virus resistant plum, squash, or papaya engineered with genes from viruses that have been deregulated in the U.S. (Fuchs and Gonsalves 2007).

Potential for horizontal gene transfer to parasitic plants

Evidence for HGT from plants to other plants is limited to two specific scenarios: (1) exchange of genes between a parasitic plant and its host; and (2) exchange of genes between cells of two plants living in close proximity, such as in a graft junction. In both cases, this type of HGT requires physical contacts between the two plants. Most cases of HGT in plants involve transfer of mitochondrial genomes, which are primarily maternally inherited in plants (Barr et al. 2005), to other mitochondria genomes, and mostly involve parasitic plants and their hosts (Richardson and Palmer 2007). Recently, (2010) through a comparative genomics analysis implicated HGT for the incorporation of a specific genetic sequence in the parasitic plant purple witchweed (Striga hermonthica) from its monocot host plant. According to this study, the incorporation of the specific genetic sequence (with an unknown function) occurred between sorghum and purple witchweed. However, this HGT occurred before speciation of purple witchweed and related cowpea witchweed (S. gesnerioides) from their common ancestor. Furthermore, S. hermonthica is not found in the U.S. and S. asiatica, another related parasite of cereal crops, is only present in North Carolina and South Carolina (USDA-NRCS). More recent studies demonstrated that in a few parasitic species of the Rafflesiaceae family, out of several genetic sequences examined, about 2.1% of nuclear (Xi et al. 2012) and 24-41% of mitochondrial (Xi et al. 2013) gene transcripts appeared to be acquired from their obligate host species. However, all the above-mentioned instances of HGT between parasitic plants and their hosts were reported to be of ancient origins, on an evolutionary time scale spanning thousands to millions of years ago. Furthermore, in the GE crop, the DNA sequences were inserted into the nuclear genome, not the mitochondrial genome.

If the GE plant becomes infected by a parasitic plant or is naturally grafted to another plant, there is a very low probability that HGT could result in the other plant acquiring DNA from the GE plant. However, in both scenarios this newly introduced DNA would likely reside in somatic cells, and with little chance of reaching the germ cells, this introduced DNA could not persist in subsequent generations unless the recipient plant reproduced asexually from the affected cells.

Based on the above analysis APHIS therefore concludes that HGT of the new genetic material inserted into the GE plant to other organisms is highly unlikely, and is not expected to lead directly or indirectly to disease, damage, injury or harm to plants, including the creation of new or more virulent pests, pathogens, or parasitic plants.

J. Conclusion

APHIS has reviewed the information submitted in the petition, supporting documents, public comments in response to Federal Register notices concerning this petition, and other relevant information to assess the plant pest risk of MON 88702 compared to the unmodified variety from which it was derived. APHIS concludes that MON 88702 is unlikely to pose a greater plant pest risk based on the following findings.

- No plant pest risk was identified from the transformation process or the insertion of new genetic material in MON 88702: the *Agrobacterium* transformation vector was eliminated from the transformed material using antibiotics, and the plant pest sequences inserted do not cause disease or create an infectious agent.
- No increase in plant pest risk was identified in MON 88702 due to unexpected and unrelated effects from expression of the inserted genetic material for control of the target pests.
- Disease and pest incidence and/or damage were not observed to be significantly increased or atypical in MON 88702 compared to the nontransgenic counterpart or other comparators in field trials conducted in growing regions representative of where MON 88702 is expected to be grown. Observed agronomic traits also did not reveal any significant differences that would indirectly indicate that the GE crop event is more susceptible to pests or diseases. Therefore, no plant pest effects are expected on these or other agricultural products, and no impacts are expected to APHIS pest control programs.
- Exposure to and/or consumption of MON 88702 are unlikely to have a significant adverse impact on organisms beneficial to agriculture based on the evaluation of bioassay data on nontarget organisms, supplemented by field data on abundance of nontarget arthropods.
- MON 88702 is no more likely to become a weed than conventional varieties of the crop based on its observed agronomic characteristics, weediness potential of the crop and current management practices available to control MON 88702 as a weed.
- MON 88702 is not expected to increase the weed risk potential of other species with which it can interbreed in the U.S. or its territories. Gene flow, hybridization and/or introgression of inserted genes from the GE crop event to other sexually compatible relatives with which it can interbreed is not likely to occur. Gene flow from MON 88702 would be mitigated primarily because EPA Section 3 pesticide registrations preclude cultivation of PIPs in areas where sexually compatible relatives may be present.
- Significant changes to agricultural or cultivation practices (e.g. pesticide applications, tillage, irrigation, harvesting, etc.) from adoption of the MON 88702 were not identified.
- Horizontal gene transfer of the new genetic material inserted into the GE plant to other organisms is highly unlikely, and is not expected to lead directly or indirectly to disease, damage, injury or harm to plants, including the creation of new or more virulent pests, pathogens, or parasitic plants.

K. References

51 FR 23302. 1986. Coordinated Framework for Regulation of Biotechnology.

57 FR 22984. 1992. Statement of Policy: Foods Derived from New Plant Varieties.

Title 7 Code of Federal Regulations part 360. Noxious Weed Regulations.

Acuna R, Padilla BE, Florez-Ramos CP, Rubio JD, Herrera JC, Benavides P, Lee SJ, Yeats TH, Egan AN, Doyle JJ, and Rose JK. 2012. *Adaptive horizontal transfer of* *a bacterial gene to an invasive insect pest of coffee*. PNAS 109, pp. 4197-4202. Retrieved from

http://www.pnas.org/content/early/2012/02/17/1121190109.abstract

- Akbar W, Gowda A, Ahrens JE, Stelzer JW, Brown RS, Bollman SL, Greenplate JT, Gore J, Catchot AL, Lorenz G, Stewart SD, Kerns DL, Greene JK, Toews MD, Herbert DA, Reisig DD, Sword GA, Ellsworth PC, Godfrey LD, and Clark TL. 2019. *First transgenic trait for control of plant bugs and thrips in cotton*. Pest management science 75, pp. 867-877. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30324740
- Allen KC, Luttrell RG, Sappington TW, Hesler LS, and Papiernik SK. 2018. *Frequency* and Abundance of Selected Early-Season Insect Pests of Cotton. Journal of Integrated Pest Management 9.
- Anderson HM, Bowen DJ, Chay CA, Flasinski S, Kesanapalli UR, Milligan JS, Slightom RN, and Yin Y. 2015. US Patent Patent 20150047076. Washington, D.C.: United States.
- Barker RF, Idler KB, Thompson DV, and Kemp JD. 1983. *Nucleotide sequence of the T-DNA region from the Agrobacterium tumefaciens octopine Ti plasmid pTi15955*. Plant Molecular Biology 2, pp. 335-350.
- Barr CM, Neiman M, and Taylor DR. 2005. Inheritance and recombination of mitochondrial genomes in plants, fungi and animals. New Phytologist 168, pp. 39-50. Retrieved from <u>http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2005.01492.x/abstract</u>
- Baum J, Roberts JK, Zhang B, Anderson HM, and Chay CA. 2015. US Patent Patent number 9121035. Washington, D.C.: United States.
- Baum JA, Sukuru UR, Penn SR, Meyer SE, Subbarao S, Shi X, Flasinski S, Heck GR, Brown RS, and Clark TL. 2012. Cotton plants expressing a hemipteran-active Bacillus thuringiensis crystal protein impact the development and survival of Lygus hesperus (Hemiptera: Miridae) nymphs. Journal of economic entomology 105, pp. 616-624. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22606834
 - <u>nup://www.ncbi.nim.nin.gov/pubmed/22006834</u>
- Brown JR. 2003. *Ancient horizontal gene transfer*. Nature Reviews Genetics 4, pp. 121-132. Retrieved from <u>http://www.nature.com/nrg/journal/v4/n2/full/nrg1000.html</u>
- Brubaker CL, Koontz JA, and Wendel JF. 1993. *Bidirectional Cytoplasmic and Nuclear Introgression in the New World Cottons, Gossypium barbadense and G. hirsutum (Malvaceae)*. American Journal of Botany 80, pp. 1203-1208. Retrieved from <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/2445549</u>
- Cleveland TC. 1997. Predation by Tarnished Plant Bugs (Heteroptera: Miridae) of Heliothis (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) Eggs and Larvae. Environmental Entomology 16, pp. 37-40.
- Coile NC and Garland MA. 2003. *Notes on Florida's Endangered and Threatened Plants*. Gainesville, Florida. Florida Department of Agriculture & Consumer Services.
- Cook D, Herbert A, Akin DS, and Reed J. 2011. *Biology, Crop Injury, and Management* of Thrips (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) Infesting Cotton Seedlings in the United States. Journal of Integrated Pest Management 2, pp. 1-9.

- Coville PL and Allen WW. 1977. *Life Table and Feeding Habits of Scolothrips* sexmaculatus (Thysanoptera: Thripidae). Ann Entomol Soc Am 70, pp. 11-16.
- Crickmore N, Zeigler DR, Feitelson J, Schnepf E, Van Rie J, Lereclus D, Baum J, and Dean DH. 1998. *Revision of the Nomenclature for the Bacillus thuringiensis Pesticidal Crystal Proteins*. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 62, pp. 807-813.
- Crocker RL and Whitcomb WH. 1980. *Feeding niches of the big-eyed bugs Geocoris bullatus, G. punctipes, and G. uliginosus (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae: Geocorinae).* Environmental Entomology 9, pp. 508-513.
- D'Ambrosio DA, Kennedy GG, and Huseth AS. 2020. *Frankliniella fusca and Frankliniella occidentalis response to thrips-active Cry51Aa2.834_16 Bt cotton with and without neonicotinoid seed treatment*. Crop Protection 129, pp. 105042.
- Depicker A, Stachel S, Dhaese P, Zambryski P, and Goodman HM. 1982. *Nopaline synthase: Transcript mapping and DNA sequence*. Journal of Molecular and Applied Genetics 1, pp. 561-573.
- Dröge M, Pühler A, and Selbitschka W. 1998. *Horizontal gene transfer as a biosafety issue: A natural phenomenon of public concern.* Journal of Biotechnology 64, pp. 75–90. Retrieved from

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0168165698001059

- Dutton A, Klein H, Romeis J, and Bigler F. 2002. Uptake of Bt-toxin by herbivores feeding on transgenic maize and consequences for the predator Chrysoperla carnea. Ecological Entomology 27, pp. 441-447.
- EFSA. 2009. Statement of EFSA on the consolidated presentation of opinions on the use of antibiotic resistance genes as marker genes in genetically modified plants. EFSA Journal 1108. Retrieved from http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/1108.htm
- Ellstrand NC, Prentice HC, and Hancock JF. 1999. *Gene flow and introgression from domesticated plants into their wild relatives*. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 30, pp. 539-563. Retrieved from http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/abs/10.1146%2Fannurev.ecolsys.30.1.539
- EPA-FIFRA-SAP. 2006. Plant Incorporated Protectants Based on Virus Coat Protein Genes: Science Issues Asosciated with the Proposed Rule. Retrieved from http://www.epa.gov/scipoly/sap/meetings/2005/december/minutes1205.pdf
- Eubanks MD and Denno RF. 1999. *The ecological consequences of variation in plants* and prey for an omnivorous insect. Ecology 80, pp. 1253-1266.
- FDA. 1998. Guidance for Industry: Use of Antibiotic Resistance Marker Genes in Transgenic Plants. Retrieved from <u>http://www.fda.gov/Food/GuidanceRegulation/GuidanceDocumentsRegulatoryInf</u> <u>ormation/Biotechnology/ucm096135.htm</u>
- Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services. 2019. *Endangered, Threatened and Commercially Exploited Plants of Florida*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.fdacs.gov/Divisions-Offices/Plant-Industry/Bureaus-and-</u> <u>Services/Entomology-Nematology-Plant-Pathology/Botany/Florida-s-</u> <u>Endangered-Plants/Endangered-Threatened-and-Commercially-Exploited-Plantsof-Florida</u> Last accessed 4 Feb 2020.

- Freeland TB, Pettigrew B, Thaxton P, and Andrews GL. 2010. Agrometeorology and cotton production. In: *Guide to Agricultural Meterological Practices* (Geneva 2, Switzerland: World Meteorological Organization), pp. 344-352.
- Frischmuth T and Stanley J. 1998. Recombination between viral DNA and the transgenic coat protein gene of African cassava mosaic geminivirus. Journal of General Virology 79, pp. 1265-1271. Retrieved from http://vir.sgmjournals.org/content/79/5/1265
- Fryxell PA. 1979. The Natural History of the Cotton Tribe (Malvaceae, Tribe Gossypieae). Texas A&M University Press, College Station, TX.: Texas A&M University Press.
- Fryxell PA. 1984. Taxonomy and germplasm resources. In: Cotton. R.J. Kohel and C.F. Lewis (eds.) (Madison, Wisconsin: American Society of Agronomy, Inc., Crop Science Society of America, Inc., Soil Science Society of America, Inc.,), pp. 27-57.
- Fuchs M and Gonsalves D. 2007. Safety of virus-resistant transgenic plants two decades after their introduction: lessons from realistic field risk assessment studies. Annual Review of Phytopathology 45, pp. 173-202. Retrieved from <u>http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/full/10.1146/annurev.phyto.45.062806.094434</u> ?url_ver=Z39.88-2003
- Gillespie DR and McGregor RR. 2000. *The functions of plant feeding in the omnivorous predator Dicyphus hesperus: water places limits on predation*. Ecol Entomol 25, pp. 380-386.
- Gonzalez D and Wilson LT. 1982. A Food-web Approach to Economic Thresholds: A Sequence of Pests/Predaceous Arthropods on California Cotton. Entomophaga 27, pp. 31-43. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/BF02371853
- Gowda A, Rydel TJ, Wollacott AM, Brown RS, Akbar W, Clark TL, Flasinski S, Nageotte JR, Read AC, Shi X, Werner BJ, Pleau MJ, and Baum JA. 2016. *A transgenic approach for controlling Lygus in cotton*. Nature communications 7, pp. 12213. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27426014</u>
- Gowda A, Rydel TJ, Wollacott AM, Brown RS, Akbar W, Clark TL, Flasinski S, Nageotte JR, Read AC, Shi X, Werner BJ, Pleau MJ, and Baum JA. 2020. Author Correction: A transgenic approach for controlling Lygus in cotton. Nature communications 11, pp. 1152. Retrieved from <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-14789-w</u>
- Graham SH and Stewart SD. 2018. *Field Study Investigating Cry51Aa2.834_16 in Cotton for Control of Thrips (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) and Tarnished Plant Bugs (Hemiptera: Miridae).* Journal of economic entomology 111, pp. 2717-2726. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30137474</u>
- Grant V. 1981. Plant Speciation. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Head G, Moar W, Eubanks M, Freeman B, Ruberson J, Hagerty A, and Turnipseed S. 2005. A Multiyear, Large-Scale Comparison of Arthropod Populations on Commercially Managed <I>Bt</I> and Non-<I>Bt</I> Cotton Fields. Environmental Entomology 34, pp. 1257-1266.

- Hegde SG, Nason JD, Clegg JM, and Ellstrand NC. 2006. The Evolution of California's Wild Radish Has Resulted in the Extinction of Its Progenitors. Evolution 60, pp. 1187.
- Jerga A, Chen D, Zhang C, Fu J, Kouadio JK, Wang Y, Duff SMG, Howard JE, Rydel TJ, Evdokimov AG, Ramaseshadri P, Evans A, Bolognesi R, Park Y, and Haas JA. 2016. *Mechanistic insights into the first Lygus-active beta-pore forming protein*. Archives of biochemistry and biophysics 600, pp. 1-11. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27001423
- Kaneko T, Nakamura Y, Sato S, Minamisawa K, Uchiumi T, Sasamoto S, Watanabe A, Idesawa K, Iriguchi M, Kawashima K, Kohara M, Matsumoto M, Shimpo S, Tsuruoka H, Wada T, Yamada M, and Tabata S. 2002. Complete Genomic Sequence of Nitrogen-fixing Symbiotic Bacterium Bradyrhizobium japonicum USDA110. DNA Research 9, pp. 189–197. Retrieved from http://dnaresearch.oxfordjournals.org/content/9/6/189.long
- Keeling PJ and Palmer JD. 2008. *Horizontal gene transfer in eukaryotic evolution*. Nature Reviews Genetics 9, pp. 605-618. Retrieved from <u>http://www.nature.com/nrg/journal/v9/n8/full/nrg2386.html</u>
- Keese P. 2008. *Risks from GMOs due to horizontal gene transfer*. Environmental Biosafety Research 7, pp. 123-149. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ebr-journal.org/action/displayAbstract?fromPage=online&aid=8208895</u>
- Khoury CK, Greene S, Wiersema J, Maxted N, Jarvis A, and Struik PC. 2013. An Inventory of Crop Wild Relatives of the United States. Crop Science 53, pp. 1496. Retrieved from <u>https://www.crops.org/publications/cs/abstracts/53/4/1496</u>
- Kiman ZB and Yeargan KV. 1985. Development and reproduction of the predator Orius insidiosus (Hemiptera: Anthocoridae) reared on diets of selected plant material and arthropod prey. Ann Entomol Soc Am 78, pp. 464-467.
- Koonin EV, Makarova KS, and Aravind L. 2011. *Horizonal Gene Transfer in Prokaryotes: Quantification and Classification*. Annual Review of Microbiology 55, pp. 709-742. Retrieved from <u>http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/full/10.1146/annurev.micro.55.1.709?url_ver=</u> Z39.88-2003
- Lee J and Fang D. 2015. Cotton as a World Crop: Origin, History, and Current Status. In: *Cotton, 2nd edition* (Madison, WI: ASA, CSSA, and SSSA), pp. 1-25.
- Llewellyn D, Tyson C, Constable G, Duggan B, Beale S, and Steel P. 2007. *Containment* of regulated genetically modified cotton in the field. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment 121, pp. 419-429. Retrieved from

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167880906004543

- Lundgren JG. 2009. Relationships of Natural Enemies and Non-Prey Foods. Springer.
- Luttrell RG, Teague TG, and Brewer MJ. 2015. *Cotton Insect Pest Management*. Cotton 57, pp. 509-546.
- Macfadyen S and Zalucki MP. 2012. Assessing the short-term impact of an insecticide (Deltamethrin) on predator and herbivore abundance in soybean Glycine max using a replicated small-plot field experiment. Insect Science 19, pp. 112-120.
- McGregor SE. 1976. Insect Pollination Of Cultivated Crop Plants. USA: United States Department of Agriculture Retrieved from <u>https://www.amazon.com/Insect-Pollination-Cultivated-Crop-Plants/dp/B002CIQFZ2</u>

- Moar WJ, Evans AJ, Kessenich CR, Baum JA, Bowen DJ, Edrington TC, Haas JA, Kouadio JK, Roberts JK, Silvanovich A, Yin Y, Weiner BE, Glenn KC, and Odegaard ML. 2017. *The sequence, structural, and functional diversity within a protein family and implications for specificity and safety: The case for ETX_MTX2 insecticidal proteins*. Journal of invertebrate pathology 142, pp. 50-59. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27235983
- Mogen BD, MacDonald MH, Graybosch R, and Hunt AG. 1990. Upstream sequences other than AAUAAA are required for efficient messenger RNA 3'-end formation in plants. The Plant Cell 2, pp. 1261-1272.
- Monsanto company. 2019. Petition for the Determination of Nonregulated Status for Insect-Protected MON 88702 Cotton. Submitted by L. Bertho, Regulatory Affairs Manager. Monsanto company. Chesterfield, MO.
- Morroni M, Jacquemond M, and Tepfer M. 2013. *Deep sequencing of recombinant virus populations in transgenic and nontransgenic plants infected with Cucumber mosaic virus*. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 26, pp. 801-811. Retrieved from <u>http://apsjournals.apsnet.org/doi/abs/10.1094/MPMI-02-13-0057-</u> R?url ver=Z39.88-2003
- Mound LA. 2005. *Thysanoptera: diversity and interactions*. Annual review of entomology 50, pp. 247-269. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15355240
- Naranjo SE. 2005. Long-Term Assessment of the Effects of Transgenic Bt Cotton on the Abundance of Nontarget Arthropod Natural Enemies. Environmental Entomology 34, pp. 1193-1210.
- Naranjo SE. 2011. *Impacts of Bt transgenic cotton on integrated pest management*. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry 59, pp. 5842-5851. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20942488
- Naranjo SE and Gibson RL. 1996. Phytophagy in Predaceous Heteroptera: Effects on Life History and Population Dynamics. In: Zoophytophagous Heteroptera: implications for life history and integrated pest management (Entomological Society of America), pp. 57-93.
- North JH, Gore J, Catchot AL, Stewart SD, Lorenz GM, Musser FR, Cook DR, Kerns DL, and Dodds DM. 2018. Value of Neonicotinoid Insecticide Seed Treatments in Mid-South Cotton (Gossypium hirsutum [Malvales: Malvaceae]) Production Systems. Journal of economic entomology 111, pp. 10-15. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29281077
- Obrist LB, Dutton A, Romeis J, and Bigler F. 2006. *Biological Activity of Cry1Ab Toxin Expressed by Bt Maize Following Ingestion by Herbivorous Arthropods and Exposure of the Predator Chrysoperla carnea*. Biocontrol 51, pp. 31-48.
- OECD. 2008. Consensus Document on the Biology of Cotton (Gossypium spp.) (No. 45). Paris, France. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.
- Percival AE, Wendel JE, and Stewart JM. 1999. Taxonomy and germplasm resources. In: Cotton: Origin, History, Technology, and Production. W.C. Smith and J.T. Cothren (eds.). (New York, New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.), pp. 33-63.
- Pfannenstiel RS. 2005. Nocturnal predators and their impact on Lepidoptera eggs in annual crops: What we don't see does help us!

- Pfannenstiel RS and Yeargan KV. 2002. *Identification and diel activity patterns of predators attacking Helicoverpa zea (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) eggs in soybean and sweet corn.* Environmental Entomology 31, pp. 232-241.
- Pleasants JM and Wendel JF. 2005. Assessment of potential for gene flow between transgenic cotton and the endemic Hawaiian cotton (83032901). Ames, Iowa. Iowa State University
- Pleasants JM and Wendel JF. 2010. Reproductive and Pollination Biology of the Endemic Hawaiian Cotton, Gossypium tomentosum (Malvaceae). Pacific Science 64, pp. 45-55. Retrieved from <u>http://www.bioone.org/doi/full/10.2984/64.1.045</u>
- Randall RP. 2017. A Global Compendium of Weeds.
- Reay-Jones FP, Greene JK, and Bauer PJ. 2016. *Stability of Spatial Distributions of Stink Bugs, Boll Injury, and NDVI in Cotton*. Environ Entomol 45, pp. 1243-1254. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27436843</u>
- Richards TA, Soanes DM, Foster PG, Leonard G, Thornton CR, and Talbot NJ. 2009. *Phylogenomic analysis demonstrates a pattern of rare and ancient horizontal gene transfer between plants and fungi*. Plant Cell 21, pp. 1897-1911. Retrieved from http://www.plantcell.org/content/21/7/1897.long
- Richardson AO and Palmer JD. 2007. *Horizontal gene transfer in plants*. Journal of Experimental Botany 58, pp. 1-9. Retrieved from http://jxb.oxfordjournals.org/content/58/1/1.long
- Richins RD, B. SH, and Shepherd RJ. 1987. Sequence of figwort mosaic virus DNA (caulimovirus group). Nucleic Acids Research 15, pp. 8451-8466.
- Ridgway RL and Jones SL. 1986. *Plant Feeding by Geocoris pallens and Nabis americoferus*. Ann Entomol Soc Am 61, pp. 232-233.
- Rieseberg LH and Wendel JF. 1993. Introgression and its consequences in plants.
- Rogers SG. 2000. US Patent Patent 6,018,100. Washington, D.C: United States.
- Rosenheim JA, Goeriz RE, and Thacher EF. 2004. *Omnivore or Herbivore? Field Observations of Foraging by Lygus hesperus (Hemiptera: Miridae)*. Environmental Entomology 33.
- Ruberson JR, Tauber MJ, and Tauber CA. 1986. *Plant feeding by Podisus maculiventris* (*Heteroptera: Pentatomidae*): *Effect on survival, development, and preoviposition period.* Environmental Entomology 15, pp. 894-897.
- Schaefer CW and Panizzi AR. 2000. Heteroptera of economic importance. CRC press.
- Soltis DE, Soltis PS, and Rieseberg LH. 1993. *Molecular Data and the Dynamic Nature of Polyploidy*. Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences 12, pp. 243-273. Retrieved from <u>http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/07352689309701903#.UhekuRtwq-w</u>

Stace CA. 1987. *Hybridization and the plant species*.

- Thompson JR and Tepfer M. 2010. Assessment of the Benefits and Risks for Engineered Virus Resistance. Advances in Virus Research 76, pp. 33-56. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0065352710760024
- Tillman PG and Mullinix BG, Jr. 2003. *Effect of Prey Species on Plant Feeding Behavior* by the Big-Eyed Bug, Geocoris punctipes (Say) (Heteroptera: Geocoridae), on Cotton. Environmental Entomology 32, pp. 1399-1403.

- Torres JB and Ruberson JR. 2005. Canopy- and Ground-Dwelling Predatory Arthropods in Commercial Bt and non-Bt Cotton Fields: Patterns and Mechanisms. Environmental Entomology 34, pp. 1242-1256.
- Torres JB and Ruberson JR. 2008. Interactions of Bacillus thuringiensis Cry1Ac toxin in genetically engineered cotton with predatory heteropterans. Transgenic research 17, pp. 345-354. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17570072
- Trichilo PJ and Leigh TF. 1986. Predation on Spider Mite Eggs by the Western Flower Thrips, Frankliniella occidentalis (Thysanoptera: Thripidae), an Opportunist in a Cotton Agroecosystem. Environmental Entomology 15, pp. 821-825.
- Turturo C, Friscina A, Gaubert S, Jacquemond M, Thompson JR, and Tepfer M. 2008. Evaluation of potential risks associated with recombination in transgenic plants expressing viral sequences. The Journal of General Virology 89, pp. 327-335. Retrieved from <u>http://vir.sgmjournals.org/content/89/1/327.long</u>
- Umbeck PF, A. BK, V. NE, C. MJ, L. PW, and N. JJ. 1991. Degree of Pollen Dispersal by Insects from a Field Test of Genetically Engineered Cotton. Journal of economic entomology 84, pp. 1943-1950.
- US-EPA. 2018a. Pesticide Registration No. 524-645.
- US-EPA. 2018b. Bacillus thuringiensis Cry51Aa2.834_16; Exemption From the Requirement of a Tolerance.
- US-EPA. 2019. Pesticide Registration No. 524-657.
- US-FDA. 2006. Guidance for Industry: Recommendations for the Early Food Safety Evaluation of New Non-Pesticidal Proteins Produced by New Plant Varieties Intended for Food Use. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Retrieved from http://www.fda.gov/Food/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidance Documents/Biotechnology/ucm096156.htm
- US-FDA. 2018. Biotechnology Consultation Note to the File: Biotechnology Notification File No. 000160 (BNF No. 000160). U.S. Food and Drug Administration.
- USDA-APHIS. 2020. *Pests and Diseases*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/resources/pests-diseases</u> Last accessed 10 February 2020.
- USDA-NASS. 2019a. Upland Cotton 2018 Planted Acres by County. USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service. Retrieved from https://www.nass.usda.gov/Charts and Maps/A to Z/in-cotton.php
- USDA-NASS. 2019b. Acreage. USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service. Retrieved from <u>https://usda.library.cornell.edu/concern/publications/j098zb09z</u>
- USDA-NASS. 2019c. *Pima Cotton 2018 Planted Acres by County*. USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service. Retrieved from https://www.nass.usda.gov/Charts and Maps/A to Z/in-cotton.php
- USDA-NRCS. Striga asiatica (L.) Kuntze, Asiatic witchweed. In: *The PLANTS Database* (National Plant Data Center). Retrieved from <u>http://plants.usda.gov/core/profile?symbol=STAS2</u> Last accessed 21 August 2013.
- USDA-NRCS. 2020a. *Plants Profile for Gossypium hirsutum (upland cotton)*. Retrieved from <u>https://plants.usda.gov/core/profile?symbol=GOHI</u> Last accessed 4 Feb 2020.

- USDA-NRCS. 2020b. *Plants Profile for Gossypium (cotton)*. Retrieved from <u>https://plants.sc.egov.usda.gov/core/profile?symbol=GOSSY</u> Last accessed 4 Feb 2020.
- Van Deynze AE, Sundstrom FJ, and Bradford KJ. 2005a. Pollen-Mediated Gene Flow in California Cotton Depends on Pollinator Activity. Crop Science 45, pp. 1565. Retrieved from <u>https://dl.sciencesocieties.org/publications/cs/abstracts/45/4/1565</u>
- Van Deynze AE, Sundstrom FJ, and Bradford KJ. 2005b. Pollen-Mediated Gene Flow in California Cotton Depends on Pollinator Activity. Crop Science 45, pp. 1565-1570.
- Wade MR, Scholz BCG, Lloyd RJ, Cleary AJ, Franzmann BA, and Zalucki MP. 2006. Temporal variation in arthropod sampling effectiveness: the case for using the beat sheet method in cotton. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 120, pp. 139-153.
- Wagner WL, Herbst DR, and Sohmer SH. 1990. *Manual of the flowering plants of Hawai'i*. Bishop Museum Special Publication 53.
- Wagner WL, Herbst DR, Khan N, and Flynn T. 2012. *Hawaiian vascular plant updates: a supplement to the Manual of the Flowering Plants of Hawai'i and Hawai'i's ferns and fern allies, Version 1.3.* http://www.botany.si.edu/pacificislandbiodiversity/hawaiianflora/supplement.htm
- Wendel JF, Brubaker CL, and Seelanan T. 2010. The Origin and Evolution of Gossypium. In: *Physiology of Cotton* (Springer Netherlands), pp. 1-18. Retrieved from <u>http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-90-481-3195-2_1</u>
- Wheeler AG, Jr. 2000. Predacious Plant Bugs (Miridae). In: *Heteroptera of Economic Importance* (CRC Press), pp. 657-693.
- Whitehouse MEA, Wilson LJ, and Fitt GP. 2005. A Comparison of Arthropod Communities in Transgenic Bt and Conventional Cotton in Australia. Environmental Entomology 34, pp. 1224-1241.
- Whitehouse MEA, Wilson LJ, and Constable GA. 2007. *Target and non-target effects on the invertebrate community of Vip cotton, a new insecticidal transgenic.* Australian Journal of Agricultural Research 58, pp. 273.
- Wiedenmann RN, Legaspi JC, and O'Neil RJ. 1996. Impact of Prey Density and Facultative Plant Feeding on the Life History of the Predator *Podisus maculiventris* (Heteroptera: Pentatomidae). In: *Zoophytophagous Heteroptera: implications for life history and integrated pest management* (Entomological Society of America), pp. 94-118.
- Wood DW, Setubal JC, Kaul R, Monks DE, Kitajima JP, Okura VK, Zhou Y, Chen L, Wood GE, Almeida NF, Jr., Woo L, Chen Y, Paulsen IT, Eisen JA, Karp PD, Bovee D, Sr., Chapman P, Clendenning J, Deatherage G, Gillet W, Grant C, Kutyavin T, Levy R, Li MJ, McClelland E, Palmieri A, Raymond C, Rouse G, Saenphimmachak C, Wu Z, Romero P, Gordon D, Zhang S, Yoo H, Tao Y, Biddle P, Jung M, Krespan W, Perry M, Gordon-Kamm B, Liao L, Kim S, Hendrick C, Zhao ZY, Dolan M, Chumley F, Tingey SV, Tomb JF, Gordon MP, Olson MV, and Nester EW. 2001. *The genome of the natural genetic engineer Agrobacterium tumefaciens C58*. Science 294, pp. 2317-2323. Retrieved from http://www.sciencemag.org/content/294/5550/2317.long

- Wozniak CA and Martinez JC. 2011. U.S. EPA regulation of plant-incorporated protectants: assessment of impacts of gene flow from pest-resistant plants. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry 59, pp. 5859-5864. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21080671
- Wunderlin RP, Hansen BF, Franck AR, and Essig FB. 2020. *Atlas of Florida Plants*. Institute for Systematic Botany, University of South Florida, Tampa. Retrieved from <u>http://florida.plantatlas.usf.edu/Plant.aspx?id=1379</u> Last accessed 4 Feb 2020.
- Xi Z, Wang Y, Bradley RK, Sugumaran M, Marx CJ, Rest JS, and Davis CC. 2013. *Massive mitochondrial gene transfer in a parasitic flowering plant clade*. PLoS Genetics 9. Retrieved from <u>http://www.plosgenetics.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.pgen.10</u> 03265
- Xi Z, Bradley RK, Wurdack KJ, Wong K, Sugumaran M, Bomblies K, Rest JS, and Davis CC. 2012. *Horizontal transfer of expressed genes in a parasitic flowering plant*. BMC Genomics 13, pp. 227. Retrieved from <u>http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2164/13/227</u>
- Xu C, Chinte U, Chen L, Yao Q, Meng Y, Zhou D, Bi LJ, Rose J, Adang MJ, Wang BC, Yu Z, and Sun M. 2015. Crystal structure of Cry51Aa1: A potential novel insecticidal aerolysin-type beta-pore-forming toxin from Bacillus thuringiensis. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 462, pp. 184-189. Retrieved from <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25957471</u>
- Yoshida S, Maruyama S, Nozaki H, and Shirasu K. 2010. *Horizontal Gene Transfer by the Parasitic Plant Striga hermonthica*. Science 328, pp. 1128. Retrieved from <u>http://www.sciencemag.org/content/328/5982/1128.full</u>
- Zambryski P, Depicker A, Kruger K, and Goodman HM. 1982. *Tumor induction by Agrobacterium tumefaciens: Analysis of the boundaries of T-DNA*. Journal of Molecular and Applied Genetics 1, pp. 361-370.
- Zhang B-H, Pan X-P, Guo T-L, Wang Q-L, and Anderson TA. 2005. *Measuring gene flow in the cultivation of transgenic cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.)*. Molecular biotechnology 31, pp. 11-20.
- Zhu B, Lou MM, Xie GL, Zhang GQ, Zhou XP, Li B, and Jin GL. 2011. *Horizontal gene transfer in silkworm, Bombyx mori*. BMC genomics 12, pp. 248. Retrieved from <u>http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2164/12/248</u>